

The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

The Class of 1964 Policy Research Shop SHIFTING WINDS: WIND FARM SITING PROCESSES IN NEW YORK, NEW HAMPSHIRE, AND MAINE

A Comprehensive Analysis

Presented to the Vermont House Committee on Natural Resources, Fish, and Wildlife

PRS Policy Brief 1920-06 March 20, 2020

Prepared By:

Alex Wang Alice Zhang Nicholas Schoeller

This report was written by undergraduate students at Dartmouth College under the direction of professors in the Rockefeller Center. Policy Research Shop (PRS) students produce non-partisan policy analyses and present their findings in a non-advocacy manner. The PRS is fully endowed by the Dartmouth Class of 1964 through a class gift in celebration of its 50th Anniversary given to the Center. This endowment ensures that the Policy Research Shop will continue to produce high-quality, non-partisan policy research for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont. The PRS was previously funded by major grants from the U.S. Department of Education, Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education (FIPSE) and from the Ford Foundation and by initial seed grants from the Surdna Foundation, the Lintilhac Foundation, and the Ford Motor Company Fund. Since its inception in 2005, PRS students have invested more than 70,000 hours to produce more than 200 policy briefs for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont.



Contact: Nelson A. Rockefeller Center, 6082 Rockefeller Hall, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH 03755 http://rockefeller.dartmouth.edu/shop/ • Email: Ronald.G.Shaiko@Dartmouth.edu



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
2. OVERVIEW	1
3. BACKGROUND	2
4. COMPARISON STATES	3
5. NEW YORK	4
5 1 THE WIND FARM ADDOVAL PROCESS IN THE STATE OF NEW YORK	5
5.2 REGULATIONS ON WIND FARMS IN NEW YORK	5
5.2.1 Protection of Wetlands	7
5.2.2 Use and Protection of Waters	7
5.2.3 Coastal Erosion Management Permit Program	8
5.2.4 Protection of Endangered and Threatened Species	8
5.2.5 Effect of Wind Farms on Bird and Avian Species	8
5.3 PARTIES TO THE WIND FARM APPROVAL PROCESS IN NEW YORK	9
5.3.1 New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment	9
5.3.2 Local Planning and Zoning Boards	9
5.3.3 Department of Environmental Conservation	10
5.3.4 New York State Energy Research and Development Authority	10
5.3.5 Office of Parks, Recreation, and Historic Preservation	10
5.3.6 Activist Groups Promoting Wind Energy	11
5.3.7 Wind Farm Developers	11
5.4 APPLICATION FEES	11
5.5 STORAGE OF ELECTRICITY GENERATED FROM WIND ENERGY	12
6. MAINE	13
6.1 THE WIND FARM APPROVAL PROCESS IN THE STATE OF MAINE	13
6.1.1 Natural Resource Protection Act	13
6.1.2 Site Location of Development Act	13
6.1.3 The Maine Wind Energy Act	15
6.1.4 The Maine Model Wind Facilities Ordinance	17
6.1.5 The Renewable Energy Portfolio Standard	18
6.2 PARTIES TO THE APPROVAL PROCESS	18
6.2.1 Governor's Task Force on Wind Power	19
6.2.2 The Department of Environmental Protection	19
6.2.3 The Maine Land Use Planning Commission	20
6.2.4 The Maine Board of Environmental Protection	20
6.2.5 Municipal Governments	21
6.2.6 Wind Farm Developers	21
6.3 WIND ENERGY AS A POLITICAL ISSUE IN THE STATE OF MAINE	22
6.4 STORAGE OF ELECTRICITY GENERATED FROM WIND ENERGY	23
7. NEW HAMPSHIRE	24
7.1 THE WIND FARM APPROVAL PROCESS IN THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE	24
7.2 PARTIES TO THE APPROVAL PROCESS	26
7.2.1 The Site Evaluation Committee	26
7.2.2 Other State Agencies	27
7.2.3 Municipalities	28



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

7.3 APPLICATION FEES	28
7.4 STORAGE OF ELECTRICITY GENERATED FROM WIND ENERGY	28
8. SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	29
9. POLICY OPTIONS	30
10. CONCLUSION	31
11. APPENDICES	33
APPENDIX A: CURRENT AND PROPOSED WIND FARMS IN VERMONT AS OF YEAR-END IN 2019	33
APPENDIX B: MAP OF EXPEDITED PERMITTING AREAS IN MAINE	35
APPENDIX C: MODEL WIND ORDINANCE SUGGESTED CLASSIFICATIONS OF WIND TURBINES	36
APPENDIX D: ENERGY PORTFOLIOS OF MAINE, NEW YORK, AND NEW HAMPSHIRE	37
APPENDIX E: UNORGANIZED AND DE-ORGANIZED AREAS OF MAINE	38
12. REFERENCES	39



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Vermont State Legislature is currently considering changes to siting processes for gridscale wind farms. This research paper aims to inform deliberations of the state legislature by providing an overview of the wind farm approval processes in the states of New York, New Hampshire, and Maine. The paper begins with a general overview regarding the wind farm approval process in the state of Vermont and presents the issues to be discussed. The paper also discusses the research design and provides justification for examining the states of New York, New Hampshire, and Maine. For each state, a general overview of the role that wind energy plays in meeting the electrical needs of the state is presented. In addition, an overview of the state's general approval process for wind energy is given, along with the environmental regulations that affect the approval of new wind farms. Further discussion of the parties to the overall approval process is included for each state, including public-sector actors like regulatory agencies and commissions, advocacy groups that support the development of new wind farms, as well as private-sector firms that construct new wind farms. The paper closes with a general summary regarding overall findings and presents some policy options for the Vermont State Legislature to consider in its deliberations regarding the future of siting processes for grid-scale wind farms.

2. OVERVIEW

Climate change presents a unique challenge to the state of Vermont. A study conducted by the Vermont Department of Health found that several changes to Vermont's climate–including a seven-inch increase in annual precipitation over the past 50 years, as well as rises in average winter and summer temperatures–can be attributed to climate change.¹ In order to mitigate these impending changes, the state of Vermont hopes to obtain 90 percent of all its energy from renewable resources by 2050.² One way of meeting these goals would be to increase the overall percentage of power generated via wind power. Although there are costs associated with extracting the raw materials used for constructing wind turbines, the actual generation of electricity from wind power is far less impactful to the environment than conventional energy sources.

There are also drawbacks to wind power. Common complaints about wind farms include the noise generated by spinning rotors, their potential threat to avian wildlife and the environment, as well as their effects on the aesthetics of a given landscape. Similarly, there are challenges associated with storing the electricity generated from wind power. Wind power is highly intermittent. The amount of electricity generated from a wind turbine can fluctuate significantly from day to day. At times, electricity generated can be greater than existing demand, thus requiring the development of a successful storage system to store excess electricity for use when demand exceeds current generation.



The state of Vermont currently has five major wind farms. These include the Searsburg project, the Sheffield project, the Lowell Mountain wind farm, the Deerfield wind farm, and the Georgia Mountain wind farm.³ There is currently a total of 149 megawatts of installed wind farm capacity in the state of Vermont.⁴ About 18 percent of total energy usage in the state comes from wind power.⁵

The siting of wind farms has historically been a contentious issue in the state of Vermont. In 2017, a wind farm developer named Swanton Wind withdrew its application for siting a new wind farm, complaining about an unfavorable political climate towards the development of new projects in Vermont.⁶ The Lowell Mountain Wind Farm, constructed in 2012, also faced significant opposition from residents living near the mountain.⁷ Residents in the towns of Albany and Craftsbury, along with a citizens group called the Lowell Mountain Group, appealed the decision of the Public Utilities Commission to permit the construction of the wind farm to the Vermont Supreme Court. The appeal ultimately failed; the permits were upheld by the Vermont Supreme Court.⁸ These conflicts have raised a number of concerns regarding the siting process for new wind farms, including how the concerns of local communities about wind farms should be incorporated into siting processes at the state level. This report attempts to answer this and other questions by presenting information regarding the siting process for wind farms in other states, including New York, New Hampshire, and Maine.

3. BACKGROUND

There are currently two siting processes for wind farms in the state of Vermont. These processes include the Section 248 process and the Act 250 process.⁹ Wind farms that receive a Certificate of Public Good, which means that the firm is deemed to serve the general good of the state of Vermont, are sited under the Section 248 process.¹⁰ Wind farms that do not receive such a certificate are sited under the Act 250 Process.¹¹

A test composed of ten criteria is used to assess whether or not a new wind farm project is eligible for a Certificate of Public Good, which is issued by the Vermont Public Utilities Commission. ¹² The Public Utilities Commission is composed of three individuals appointed by the Governor of Vermont.¹³ The criteria evaluate how a project affects the overall development of the area in which the wind farm is to be sited, satisfies demand for the service provided, economically benefits the overall state of Vermont, and complies with a variety of regulations governing historical sites, the environment, as well as public health.

Following the receipt of a Certificate of a Public Good, the project developer files construction plans with municipal and regional planning commissions. A hearing is held



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

with the Public Utilities Commission, which has the power to approve or reject an application.¹⁴ Parties automatically included in the hearings with the Public Utilities Commission include the Department of Public Service, the applicant, and the Vermont Agency of Natural Resources.¹⁵ Others, like community groups and individual citizens, may apply for intervenor status. All appeals of decisions by the Public Utilities Commission are made to the Vermont Supreme Court.¹⁶

Under the Act 250 process, a developer must first obtain a land use permit from one of nine district environmental commissions that administer the act. These district commissions are composed of three individuals, including one chair and two members, as well as up to four alternates for the entire commission.¹⁷ Parties to a hearing include the applicant, the municipality and its planning commissions, the regional planning commission as well as affected state agencies.¹⁸ All appeals are made to the Vermont Environmental Judiciary, which can then be appealed to the Vermont Supreme Court.¹⁹

In Vermont, there have been several new initiatives attempting to change the siting process for wind farms. The Bill H.467 is currently being considered by the Vermont House Committee Natural Resources, Fish, and Wildlife. If passed, the bill would place the siting of grid-scale wind developments under Act 250, rather than under the separate process of Section 248.²⁰ There have also been new regulations placed on wind farms. The Vermont Public Utilities Commission recently issued a mandate establishing a maximum daytime noise emission level of 42 decibels and a nighttime limit of 39 decibels.²¹ It also proposed a setback standard of ten times the height of a turbine, which could severely restrict the development of new wind farms.²² Appendix A provides information regarding current and proposed wind farms in the state of Vermont.

4. COMPARISON STATES

The states examined below include New York, New Hampshire, and Maine. The research focuses on the siting of land-based wind farms, as opposed to offshore wind farms.

Since 2009, the state of New York has been a member of the "Gigawatt Club," which describes states that have wind power generation capacity in excess of 1,000 megawatts.²³ The state of New York has extensive wind farm developments and substantial governmental processes and structures in place to regulate the overall development and siting of new wind farms. The geographical features of the state, including extensive mountain ranges like the Catskill Mountains and the Adirondacks, also mirror many of the mountainous areas in Vermont. Given these geographical and political features, along with the extensive development of wind energy within the state, examining wind farm siting in



New York would be highly informative for current deliberations regarding wind energy in the state of Vermont.

The state of Maine also has a highly developed wind industry, with over 20 percent of the energy needs of the state coming from wind energy.²⁴ As a large state with extensive experience siting wind farms, the state of Maine would also be highly informative as a comparison for the process of wind farm siting.

In many respects, the state of New Hampshire can be considered a sister state with Vermont. With similar geographical features, similar demographics, and close proximity to Vermont, New Hampshire is also an excellent state to examine.

For each of these three states, this paper discusses the overall approval process for industrial-scale wind farms, the state agencies and commissions that have a voice in the approval process, along with activist groups fighting for or against wind farms and wind farm developers. This paper further provides commentary regarding the collection of fees for applications in each of these states. Research is drawn from a review of laws and regulations governing wind farm siting in each of these states, websites and articles written by stakeholders in the approval process, and testimony from stakeholders.

5. NEW YORK

Wind power is a growing source of energy in the state of New York. Currently ranked eleventh in the nation for installed wind generation capacity, New York has twenty wind energy projects operating with a total capacity of over 1,812 megawatts, along with three additional wind farms currently under construction or in the planning phase.²⁵ Beyond the current initiatives regarding the construction of new wind farms, there are also several ongoing projects focused on the development of offshore wind farms.

In the state of New York, the siting of all wind projects less than 25 megawatts is subject to applicable state and local laws or regulations, possibly including the State Environmental Quality Review Act.²⁶ In the event that a given project is found to impact the environment in a way that will require an environmental permit, one must enter the Department of Environmental Conservation environmental review process. Projects that are deemed to have a significant adverse environmental impact are required to write an Environmental Impact Statement.

All wind facilities that produce more than 25 megawatts of electricity are considered gridscale developments and sited under the Article 10 process. The siting of grid-level farms



is regulated by the New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment.

5.1 The Wind Farm Approval Process in the State of New York

All applications to construct non-grid scale wind farm developments are submitted to one of the Regional Permit administrators of the New York Department of Environmental Protection. A new wind farm project begins this process by submitting a department application form, location map, project plans, and relevant applications for permits to the New York Department of Environmental Conservation.²⁷

Projects that are deemed to have a significant adverse impact are required to write an Environmental Impact Statement, which provides a description of the proposed project, an evaluation of the environmental impacts of the project, as well as mitigation measures to minimize these impacts.²⁸ This statement is subject to a public commenting period, after which a Final Environmental Impact Statement is issued. The Final Environmental Impact Statement addresses concerns presented by the general public, incorporates them into the document, and further reviews environmental mitigation measures.²⁹ After the issuing of a final Environmental Impact Statement, an agency can either approve the project, approve the project provided it implements certain mitigation measures, or outright deny the project.³⁰

Grid-scale wind farms, or wind farms that produce more than 25 megawatts of electricity, are sited under the Article 10 process. Under Article 10, a wind farm developer starts the process by filing a Public Involvement Program plan with the New York Siting Board.³¹ This plan must include information regarding how the developer plans to consult with affected agencies and stakeholders. It should further outline the activities that will be used to encourage stakeholder participation, educate the public about the specific proposal and the Article 10 review process, and encourage participation by stakeholders in the certification and compliance process.³²

Throughout the pre-application process, the wind farm developer is expected to communicate extensively with the affected communities. Communications can take the form of distributing flyers to the community, holding town halls, or establishing a website to educate the general public about the proposed project.³³

Following the submission of the Public Involvement Plan, the developer must wait at least 150 days before filing a Preliminary Scoping Statement. The Preliminary Scoping Statement outlines the scope and methodology of the studies used to gather information needed for the Article 10 application.³⁴ The Preliminary Scoping Statement also discusses



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

how the wind farm developer intends to engage the public and obtain information for its Article 10 application. A public commenting period for the Preliminary Scoping Statement is also provided.

Following the filing of the Preliminary Scoping Statement, the developer meets with stakeholders to discuss the sufficiency of its proposed studies. In the event that there are still questions about the information gathering process, the developer and the relevant stakeholder may choose to sign stipulations, or agreements between parties regarding how the study is to be performed.³⁵ Within 60 days of the filing of a Preliminary Scoping Statement, the developer is required to convene a meeting of interested parties in order to initiate the overall stipulation process.³⁶ There must be a public commenting period on the proposed stipulation.³⁷

After the completion of all relevant studies regarding the impact of the project on affected communities, the developer files its formal Article 10 application. The siting board conducts hearings and accepts evidence and testimony regarding the proposal. There are three types of parties to these hearings: automatic statutory parties, individuals or organizations that have a right to be a party by giving notice, and parties that may be permitted to join provided they receive approval.³⁸ Automatic statutory organizations are bodies that are automatically included in the hearings. These organizations include the Departments of Environmental Conservation, Economic Development, Health, Agriculture and Markets, and State; the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority; the Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation; and in certain instances, the Adirondack Park Agency.³⁹ Provided that an appropriate notice is filed within 45 days of the application, the affected municipality, any individual resident of the affected community, and any non-profit organization can also become a party.⁴⁰ Rather than obtaining permits, an applicant resolves all environmental and scenic issues through the Article 10 process.

After hearings are completed, the siting board can issue one of three types of decisions: it can grant a certificate as requested by the applicant, it can grant a certificate provided the applicant follows certain conditions, or the board can outright deny the application.⁴¹ When issuing a decision, the siting board must describe the nature of the environmental impacts of the facility, its effects on the overall electrical generation capacity, and certify that adverse environmental effects from the facilities are minimized.⁴² In the event that the project is approved, the board must certify that the facility follows relevant state and local laws and regulations regarding the environment, public health, and safety.

After rendering the decision, the Siting Board ceases to play a role in the overall wind farm approval process under Article 10.⁴³ The New York State Department of Public Service is



responsible for enforcing the decision and its relevant conditions throughout the wind farm development process.⁴⁴

5.2 Regulations on Wind Farms in New York

There are various regulations that affect wind farm siting, including those that concern the effects of wind farms on freshwater wetlands, the effect of a development on bodies of water, the protection of endangered species, as well as storm water discharges from construction activity. The Department of Environmental Conservation is responsible for enforcing these permits. Under the Article 10 approval process, these are areas likely to be brought up in hearings as regulatory obstacles that a proposed wind farm must overcome.

5.2.1 Protection of Wetlands

In New York, there are four classes of wetlands: Class 1, 2, 3, and 4. Class 1 wetlands are the most valuable and subject to the most stringent standards.⁴⁵ Under the Freshwater Wetlands Act, all protected wetlands are mapped out by the Department of Environmental Conservation. Almost any activity that may adversely impact the natural values of the wetlands or their adjacent areas is regulated. Activities that may require a permit include the construction of buildings; the placement of fill, excavation, or grading; or the modification or restoration of existing structures.⁴⁶ Although a grid scale wind farm does not need to apply for such a permit, developers must nonetheless consider the effects of a proposed wind development on wetlands.

5.2.2 Use and Protection of Waters

The New York State Department of Environmental Conservation created the Protection of Waters Regulatory Program to prevent the pollution of water bodies. A Protection of Waters Permit is required for disturbing the bed or banks of a stream that is used as a source of drinking water, used for swimming and other recreation, supports fisheries, or other activities that do not directly contact the stream.⁴⁷ Activities that may trigger the requirement of a Protection of Waters permit include stream disturbance, excavation and fill in navigable waters, the use of dams and related impoundment structures, as well as docks, moorings, or platforms.⁴⁸ This environmental permit can also impact wind farms that may be sited on or near rivers and streams. Although a grid scale wind farm does not need to apply for such permits, developers must nonetheless consider the effects of a proposed wind development on bodies of water.



5.2.3 Coastal Erosion Management Permit Program

The Coastal Erosion Management Permit Program regulates any activities that materially alters the condition of coastal land.⁴⁹ Permits may be issued if activities affecting erosion are reasonable and necessary or are not likely to cause a measurable increase in erosion. Permits may also be issued if the development minimizes damaging impacts to natural protective features, existing erosion protection structures, and fish and wildlife habitats.⁵⁰ Although grid-scale projects do not need to apply for such permits, they must still consider the impact of the development on coastlines.

5.2.4 Protection of Endangered and Threatened Species

The New York Department of Environmental Conservation aims to minimize the impact of new projects on species listed as threatened or endangered. In order to trigger the permit requirement, a proposed activity must either be likely to result in the harm of an animal of a given species or adversely modify an occupied habitat. ⁵¹ The Department of Environmental Conservation determines whether a given area is an occupied habitat based on whether there are reports of a protected species engaging in essential behaviors like breeding, hibernation, reproduction, movement, or overwintering in the specified location.⁵² Once a habitat is verified to be occupied by a protected species, the location is assumed to remain occupied until there have been surveys confirming the species is no longer present. Components of an application for this permit include a full description of the proposed project, an assessment of efforts made to avoid or minimize impacts to listed species, an assessment of the extent of impacts to listed species or their habitats, along with an endangered species mitigation plan.⁵³

5.2.5 Effect of Wind Farms on Bird and Avian Species

Wind farms may potentially have an adverse impact on the travel or migration of birds and bat species. The New York Department of Environmental Conservation requires many wind farms to conduct studies of the potential adverse impact of their facilities on avian species. The study area for these avian species generally encompasses the entire land and air space within the project area, and at least five miles outside of the edge of the project area.⁵⁴ Depending on the condition and landscape of the project area, this study area can be extended up to fifteen miles from the site of the wind farm.⁵⁵ Wind farms are also required to engage in post-construction studies on the actual impacts of the wind farm to birds and bats.⁵⁶ These studies are generally conducted via ground searches for bird and bat carcasses.⁵⁷ Depending on the nature of the impact of the wind farm on these bird species, a wind farm may be required to engage in relevant mitigation measures. Such studies are required of both grid-scale and non-grid scale wind developments.



5.3 Parties to the Wind Farm Approval Process in New York

Important parties to the wind farm approval process include the New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment, local planning and zoning boards, the Department of Environmental Conservation, the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority, as well as activist groups fighting to promote the development of new wind farms. There are also local activist organizations that form to protest specific wind farm developments.

5.3.1 New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment

The New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment is an adjudicatory body that handles the siting of all power generating facilities generating more than 25 megawatts.⁵⁸ Individuals on the board include the Chair of the Department of Public Service, who serves as the chair of the siting board; the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Conservation, the CEO of Empire State Development, and the Commissioner of the New York Department of Health.⁵⁹ There must also be two public members added to the commission, both of whom must reside within the municipality in which the facility is proposed to be located.⁶⁰ One of these public members is appointed by the President Pro Tempore of the Senate and one is appointed by the Speaker of the New York Assembly.⁶¹

5.3.2 Local Planning and Zoning Boards

Local planning and zoning boards are adjudicatory bodies that approve the siting of new facilities and projects. Individuals on these bodies are generally appointed from the municipality or community in which they live. Members of planning boards and zoning board of appeals are required by state statute to obtain four hours of training per year, and typically have real estate-related experience.⁶² In the state of New York, local planning and zoning boards can create ordinances regarding the siting of new wind facilities. Setbacks for the distance between wind turbines and other residences are typically regulated at the local level, along with height restrictions, minimum heights for blade tips above ground level, sound regulations, and regulations concerning aesthetics.⁶³ However, it should be noted that many municipalities do not have adequate resources to fully evaluate wind farm potential.⁶⁴ Many towns and villages in rural parts of New York do not have any zoning ordinances, meaning that wind energy developers in such areas can bypass engagement processes with municipal-level stakeholders.⁶⁵



5.3.3 Department of Environmental Conservation

The Department of Environmental Conservation is the state regulatory agency for all environmental issues in the state of New York.⁶⁶ It provides key permits, licenses, and registrations to businesses, government agencies, and individuals for activities that impact the environment.⁶⁷ As a statutory member of the New York State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment, an enforcer of the State Environmental Quality Review Act, and the issuer of many permits and licenses concerning wind farm siting, the Department of Environmental Conservation has a major say in the siting of all power generating facilities in the state of New York.

5.3.4 New York State Energy Research and Development Authority

The New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) advances innovative energy solutions for the state of New York.⁶⁸ This organization is a public benefit corporation, meaning that it allows for public benefit to be a charter purpose in addition to the traditional goal of profit maximization for shareholders.⁶⁹ Its initiatives are focused in four key areas: market development for renewable energy, supporting the New York Sun Initiative, supporting the New York Green Bank, and engaging in innovation and research.⁷⁰ The goal of the New York Sun Initiative is to make solar power affordable for all residents in the state of New York via incentives and financing for solar-generated electricity.⁷¹ The New York Green Bank, meanwhile, works collaboratively with the private sector to increase investments into clean energy markets in the state.⁷²

The board of NYSERDA is composed of 13 members, including the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation, the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Conservation, the Chair of the Public Service Commission, and the President and CEO of the Power Authority of the State of New York.⁷³ The remaining members are appointed by the Governor and confirmed by the Senate.⁷⁴ These members must be composed of "an engineer or research scientist, an economist, an environmentalist, a consumer advocate, an officer of a gas utility, an officer of an electric utility, and three at-large members."⁷⁵

5.3.5 Office of Parks, Recreation, and Historic Preservation

The office of Parks, Recreation, and Historic Preservation is responsible for protecting all valuable natural, historic, and cultural resources in the state of New York. This agency generally plays a role in wind farm siting when a proposed wind farm either impacts sites of historic significance or is located or may negatively impact a state park in New York.



5.3.6 Activist Groups Promoting Wind Energy

In the state of New York, there are a variety of environmental activist groups that promote renewable energy. These activist groups include the New York Energy Democracy Alliance, a statewide alliance of community-based organizations, grassroots groups, and policy experts, as well as organizations like the Alliance for Clean Energy New York and New York Renews. The state of New York itself is also very much in favor of renewable energy. In his 2019 agenda, Governor Andrew Cuomo called for doubling total power generated by solar energy by 2025 and nearly quadrupling offshore wind power by 2035.⁷⁶ His goal is to make New York carbon-neutral by 2050.⁷⁷

5.3.7 Wind Farm Developers

There are a variety of wind farm construction firms based in the state of New York. Among the largest wind farms in the state of New York include the Wethersfield Wind Farm and the Maple Ridge Wind Farm. With an installed capacity of over 300 megawatts, Maple Ridge Wind farm has the ability to power over 140,000 New York homes every year.⁷⁸ A wind energy developer called EDP Renewables is particularly active in the state of New York. EDP Renewables is the fourth largest wind energy developer in the world, with projects completed in 14 countries.⁷⁹ EDP Renewables also operates several other large wind farms in New York, including the Marble River Wind Farm, the Arkwright Summit Wind Farm, and the Jericho Rise Wind Farm.⁸⁰

A wind energy firm called Invenergy also owns several wind farms throughout the state of New York. These include Sheldon Wind Farm, which generates about 112.5 megawatts; Orangeville Wind Farm, which generates 94 megawatts; and Marsh Hill Wind Farm, which generates 16.2 megawatts.⁸¹

5.4 Application Fees

During the pre-application phase, all grid-scale projects must pay \$350 per megawatt of generating capacity into the New York Intervenor Fund, which aims to ensure that any interested local parties or municipalities can contribute to proceedings regarding the siting of a new wind farm.⁸² Half of all Intervenor Funds must be available for municipal parties, and half of all funds must be available for local parties to hire expert witnesses, consultants, or lawyers.⁸³ The total amount paid is not to exceed \$200,000 per project.⁸⁴ During the application phase, each project application must be accompanied by a fee of \$1,000 per megawatt of capacity into the fund, with the total not to exceed \$400,000.⁸⁵



5.5 Storage of Electricity Generated from Wind Energy

As with many other states, New York faces major challenges in developing storage methods for excess electricity generated by renewable energy. Such excess is created when electricity generated by wind developments exceeds demand for electricity. In order to prevent the electrical grid from being overwhelmed with electricity, operators may temporarily turn off wind developments, thus resulting in some wind capacity being wasted.⁸⁶ To improve the overall efficiency of renewable energy, it is vital that effective battery systems be developed.

The New York state government has taken steps to increase battery storage capacity for its renewable energy developments. In 2018, Governor Cuomo announced a goal to construct 1,500 megawatts of energy storage capacity by the year 2025 and 3,000 megawatts by 2030.⁸⁷ In line with this goal, the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority, along with the New York Department of Public Service and the Public Service Commission, designed several plans outlining new policies, regulations, and initiatives to meet this goal. These orders authorized a total of \$350 million in new incentives to accelerate the energy storage market.⁸⁸ They also included directions for the six investor-owned utilities in New York to hold bidding processes for contracts to develop energy storage units holding a minimum of 350 megawatts.⁸⁹

As of the end of 2019, the state of New York had approximately 50 megawatts of storage capacity for renewable energy.⁹⁰ This capacity is projected to rapidly increase in coming years. The firm Con Edison plans to complete a major storage facility capable of holding at least 300 megawatts by the end of 2022.⁹¹ New York is also currently working on an air quality rule that would push certain carbon-dioxide emitting power plants to switch to cleaner technology like battery storage for electricity generated by renewable energy.⁹² The Ravenswood Generating Station in the Queens borough of New York City has also recently received permission from state regulators to replace 16 of its combustion turbines with a storage facility capable of holding up to 316 megawatts of electricity.⁹³

Most existing battery storage systems use a lithium-ion battery. They release their stored electricity when charged lithium atoms flow through a liquid contained in the battery.⁹⁴ Although lithium-ion batteries are very widely used, they are not the most cost-effective solution for storing electricity generated by utility-scale developments. Lithium-ion batteries are highly toxic and are notorious for exploding.⁹⁵ In addition, lithium as a mineral is incredibly expensive. Research into more effective battery storage systems is ongoing.



6. MAINE

The state of Maine is ranked eleventh nationally in overall wind power capacity, and first in the New England area.⁹⁶ Unlike the states of New Hampshire and New York, Maine defines grid-scale wind energy developments as any wind farm that creates more than three acres of impervious area.⁹⁷ Wind farms that are not of grid-scale are sited under the Natural Resource Protection Act.⁹⁸ If a grid-scale wind farm is sited in an Expedited Permitting Area, its permitting falls under the Maine Wind Energy Act.⁹⁹ If a grid-scale wind farm is not sited in such an area, it is sited under the Site Location of Development Act.¹⁰⁰ The state also provides a Model Wind Facilities Ordinance as a resource for municipalities to use when designing wind farm ordinances.¹⁰¹

6.1 The Wind Farm Approval Process in the State of Maine

Laws outlining the wind farm siting process in the state of Maine include the Natural Resource Protection Act, the Site Location of Development Act, and the Maine Wind Energy Act.

6.1.1 Natural Resource Protection Act

The Natural Resource Protection Act enforces several permits relating to activities that may impact the environment in the state of Maine, such as rivers and streams, ponds, freshwater wetlands, wildlife habitats, and coastal wetlands.¹⁰² Non-grid scale wind farms are sited under the Natural Resource Protection Act. In order to receive a permit to site the wind farm under this Act, a small-scale wind farm must meet requirements of noise control rules adopted by the Department of Environmental Conservation in Maine, avoid unreasonable adverse shadow flicker effects, and be constructed with setbacks adequate to protect public safety.¹⁰³ The wind farm must further implement mitigation techniques to endangered and threatened species, essential wildlife habitat, and other protected resources.¹⁰⁴

6.1.2 Site Location of Development Act

The Site Location of Development Act regulates developments that may have a substantial effect on the environment. All wind farms that are not located within an expedited permitting area and are deemed as grid-scale, or create more than three acres of impervious area, trigger the threshold for a Site Location of Development Act permit.¹⁰⁵ In order for an application to be approved for the Site Location of Development permit, the applicant should provide the details of the project, provide proof of a lease of property, and demonstrate financial capacity and technical ability to successfully complete the project.¹⁰⁶



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

There is an extensive set of environmental rules and regulations that a new project needs to satisfy under the Site Location of Development Act before the wind farm project can be approved. Some of these regulations include the Significant Groundwater Wells regulation, which considers the development's impact on groundwater; the Financial Capacity Standard, which considers the developer's financial capacity in constructing the development; and the No Adverse Environmental Effect Standard, which considers the overall environmental impact of the wind development.¹⁰⁷

The application process under the Site Location of Development Act begins with a preapplication meeting between the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) staff and the wind farm developer, where the applicant and DEP staff discuss particular areas of concern relating to the wind farm development. A public meeting providing information about the project is also required. A pre-submission meeting is also required for all projects for which a pre-application meeting was held unless waived in writing by the Department of Environmental Protection.¹⁰⁸

Public notice of the application must be provided via newspaper.¹⁰⁹ Fees must also be attached to the application, and the application should be sent out well in advance of the date of construction.¹¹⁰ The application may include studies relating to the impacts of the project on soil, storm water patterns, wildlife, potential noise pollution, impacts on wildlife, and its financing plans.¹¹¹ The application also needs to provide relevant mitigation plans.

Upon submission and payment of fees, the application is assigned to a project manager who determines if the application is complete and acceptable.¹¹² Once review is complete, the application receives a notification. The project manager then makes a recommendation based on their review of the application, including site visits, comments received from staff, other agencies or the public.¹¹³ Depending on the nature of the development, a final decision on the application may be made either by the Commissioner or the Board of Environmental Protection. A draft copy of all findings is made available for review by all interested parties at least five days prior to the final action by the commissioner, or 15 days prior to final action by the board.¹¹⁴

If acceptable, the manager may request that the application be sent to other applicable review agencies.¹¹⁵ Once a final decision is made and an application is approved, a permit is sent, and with it may come conditions placed on the specific project. Failure to comply with these conditions may lead to fines or permit revocation. A decision may be appealed within 30 days following a decision.¹¹⁶

Wind energy developments governed by the Site Location of Development Act are required to demonstrate that they do not have an unreasonable and adverse effect on the



environment. When making such an evaluation, the Department of Environmental Protection evaluates the effect of the wind energy development on factors like storm water runoff, natural habitats of wildlife and fish, as well as bodies of water.

The state of Maine also enforces several rules and regulations for sound emitted by gridscale wind energy projects. Sound levels from operation of a wind energy development are not permitted to exceed a daytime limit of 55 decibels between 7:00 AM and 7:00 PM, and a nighttime limit of 42 decibels between 7:00 PM and 7:00 AM at any protected location.¹¹⁷ These sound requirements also apply to wind energy developments sited under the Maine Wind Energy Act.

6.1.3 The Maine Wind Energy Act

In 2003, the Maine legislature created the Maine Wind Energy Act to encourage the development of new wind energy projects. Passed in 2008, the law aimed to install at least 2,000 megawatts of wind farm capacity by 2015, and 3,000 megawatts by 2020.¹¹⁸ The Maine Wind Energy Act further designates certain areas within the state as Expedited Permitting Areas, or more appropriate for grid-scale wind energy developments.¹¹⁹ These areas include all organized towns in Maine, as well as a number of unorganized and deorganized areas within the state. If a proposed project is within an Expedited Permitting Area, then the review standards of the Maine Wind Energy Act are applied, and the Site Location of Development Act is not applied.¹²⁰ If a proposed project is outside an Expedited Permitting Area, then the Site Location of Development Act is not applied.¹²¹ The Maine Wind Energy Act also only applies to grid-scale wind energy developments. Appendix B contains a map showing all areas in Maine that are considered Expedited Permitting Areas.

The Expedited Permitting Process gives less weight to the impact of a wind farm on scenic views and features fewer avenues for appeal. Under the Wind Energy Act, visual impact studies can only be conducted within eight horizontal miles from a wind development.¹²² These visual impact assessments must consider impacts on scenic areas or landscapes in the state, the existing character of the surrounding area, viewer expectation regarding the original landscape, and the overall impact of the wind farm on enjoyment of the surrounding scenery.¹²³ Before the passage of the law in 2008, an applicant had to demonstrate that the wind farm development would fit harmoniously into the existing natural environment, a very difficult regulatory hurdle for wind farm projects that feature tall turbines.¹²⁴ There have been some initiatives to extend the visual impact study survey area to about 40 miles, though such initiatives have not been successful.¹²⁵ A change in the law in 2015 also allowed communities to opt out of expedited permitting review. Since this



change, approximately 750,000 acres of land have been removed from the total Expedited Permitting Area in Maine.¹²⁶

Under the expedited permitting process of the Maine Wind Energy Act, all applications for new wind farms are reviewed directly by the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Protection.¹²⁷ All appeals of the decision of the Commissioner are made directly to the Board of Environmental Protection.¹²⁸ Appeals of decisions made by this Board are made to the Maine Law Court, the equivalent of the Vermont Supreme Court.¹²⁹ Although the Department of Environmental Protection is the primary agency handling the siting of new wind farms, other departments, like the Department of Transportation, may also become involved in the wind farm siting process in the event that the proposed wind farm development impacts areas of their jurisdiction.

Applications filed in unorganized or de-organized areas of Maine require a Maine Land Use Planning Commission certification before the applicant can apply to the Department of Environmental Conservation.¹³⁰ This certification evaluates how the development abides by land use guidelines enforced by the Commission. This requirement applies for wind farms sited in both expedited and non-expedited permitting areas.¹³¹ Unorganized areas of Maine are those that do not have a municipal government, while de-organized areas are those that used to have a municipal government but chose to disband such an entity.¹³²

In 2018, the Maine Department of Environmental Protection released a set of rules called Chapter 382, "Wind Energy Act Standards", which provides further clarifications regarding the review process and standards for siting under the Maine Wind Energy Act. Chapter 382 provides information regarding how a wind energy development should be evaluated for its impacts on the scenic character of its surrounding landscape.¹³³ It also outlines tests by which applications should be evaluated for their effects on public safety, as well as their overall benefit for the state of Maine.¹³⁴

Under Chapter 382, a wind development must not significantly compromise scenic views from a Scenic Resource of State or National Significance (SRSN).¹³⁵ An applicant must also demonstrate that a proposed wind energy development does not create unreasonable and adverse shadow flicker effects at any occupied building located on property not owned by the applicant.¹³⁶

Chapter 382 further provided clarification regarding the criteria on which a new wind development will be evaluated. One unique criterion requires an applicant to demonstrate that a proposed wind energy development will establish tangible environmental and



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

economic improvements or benefits for the state of Maine. Some criteria by which these benefits are evaluated include:

- (a) The estimated number of jobs created statewide and in the host communities;
- (b) The estimated annual generation of electricity from the development;
- (c) The anticipated property tax payments from the project;
- (d) The project's effect on electrical rates for Maine residents;
- (e) Evidence of a power purchase agreement demonstrating the intended sale or use of the electrical energy generated from the development.¹³⁷

6.1.4 The Maine Model Wind Facilities Ordinance

The Maine Model Wind Facilities Ordinance provides guidance to municipalities for developing siting rules for wind farms.¹³⁸ The ordinance recommends that wind facilities be classified into one of three types. A table describing these classifications is presented in Appendix C.

For Type 3 projects, or projects with an aggregate capacity greater than 100 kilowatts, the Model Ordinance suggests that municipalities require an applicant to measure the wind using a meteorological tower.¹³⁹ The ordinance further suggests that applicants be required to meet certain safety standards, like implementing measures to prevent hazards from malfunctioning towers or accumulated ice on wind turbine blades by establishing a setback requirement of 1.5 times the height of a turbine.¹⁴⁰ The Ordinance also recommends that municipalities require that blade tips be a minimum of 25 feet from the ground, and require mitigation of the potential signal interference that can result from a wind farm.¹⁴¹

For Type 3 projects, the Model Ordinance also recommends the use of monopole towers, or towers that are composed of a single freestanding pole, unless applicants demonstrate that such towers are not practical.¹⁴² Monopole towers are simpler and have better aesthetics, require fewer trees to be cut, allow access to the tower under cold weather conditions, are safer for birds, and allow electrical equipment to be enclosed and protected from the elements.¹⁴³

The Model Ordinance further recommends that municipalities require wind turbines to have over-speed controls, or brakes that can be applied in case high winds cause danger of deterioration of the turbines.¹⁴⁴ The Model Ordinance also recommends that municipalities outright prohibit building-mounted turbines.¹⁴⁵ Vibrations from the turbines can stress building frames, thus interfering with the structural integrity of the building. Turbines on buildings can also generate interruptive shadow flicker effects.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

The Model Wind Ordinance further provides guidance to municipalities regarding the types of environmental restrictions that towns should place on wind farms. When considering a new project, municipal reviewing authorities are urged to consult with the *Beginning with Habitat* program map to determine if the proposed site is near an environmentally sensitive area.¹⁴⁶A wind power electrical generation facility should also aim to reduce erosion and sedimentation resulting from soil disturbance. The state of Maine provides guidance to municipalities regarding best erosion and sedimentation control practices through a handbook called the *Maine Erosion Control Handbook for Construction: Best Management Practices*.¹⁴⁷ The Model Ordinance also recommends that a sound assessment for new wind farms be conducted.

Because the construction of wind turbines requires moving around heavy machinery, damage to roads may occur.¹⁴⁸ As a result, the Model Ordinance recommends that municipalities require repair costs to such infrastructure be covered at the expense of the applicant.¹⁴⁹ Any artificial habitats created by wind facilities should also minimize attraction to raptors or their prey. In addition, scenic impacts and shadow flicker effects from wind turbines on neighboring properties should also be minimized.¹⁵⁰

6.1.5 The Renewable Energy Portfolio Standard

The Renewable Portfolio Standard is a Maine law that requires at least 30 percent of all electricity in Maine to be sourced from Class I renewable resources, which are defined as any renewable energy generation facility that was constructed before 2005.¹⁵¹ The Standard further requires that ten percent of all energy in Maine must be sourced from "new" renewable sources, or projects built or substantially refurbished since 2005.¹⁵² As of 2017, the state of Maine has been in compliance with the Renewable Portfolio Standard.¹⁵³ Appendix D provides a table detailing the percentage of power in the states of Maine, New Hampshire, and New York that come from different types of energy sources as of the end of 2019.

6.2 Parties to the Approval Process

This section outlines some of the public and private sector groups that are involved in the wind farm permitting process. Relevant groups include the Governor's Task Force on Wind Power, the Maine Board of Environmental Protection, the Department of Environmental Protection, and the Maine Land Use and Planning Commission. Private sector groups include wind farm developers and conservation groups that are interested in preserving the natural habitat of Maine. As with New York, there are also activist groups that protest specific wind energy developments.



6.2.1 Governor's Task Force on Wind Power

On May 8, 2007, Governor John Baldacci established the Task Force on Wind Power Development in Maine.¹⁵⁴ This task force aimed to accomplish three key goals: (1) make Maine a leader in wind power development; (2) protect Maine's quality of place and natural resources; and (3) maximize the tangible benefits to Maine residents.¹⁵⁵ The impetus to develop this task force was the decision of the Department of Environmental Protection to deny a permit to the Black Nubble wind project. The Black Nubble Project failed to pass the Harmonious Fit Test, which required that a proposed wind facility fit harmoniously into its surrounding landscape.¹⁵⁶ Such a test is incredibly difficult to pass for wind turbines that are taller than 300 feet.

In February of 2008, the Task Force on Wind Power Development concluded its research and recommended that the state of Maine host at least 2,000 megawatts of installed wind power capacity by 2015, and at least 3,000 megawatts by 2020.¹⁵⁷ The Task Force further recommended that the state of Maine establish Expedited Permitting Areas, or areas in Maine where streamlined permitting procedures would apply.¹⁵⁸ The proposed permitting areas would include all organized towns, portions of unorganized territories in the state on the fringe of the Land Use Regulation Commission's jurisdiction, and areas within one township of certain public highways.¹⁵⁹

The Task Force recommended that studies evaluating the effect of a project on scenic character be limited to eight horizontal miles.¹⁶⁰ The Task Force also recommended that the DEP Commissioner be responsible for issuing all permits, with an expedited process and decisions expected within 185 days.¹⁶¹ The Task Force further recommended that the Maine Board of Environmental Protection serve as an appeals board to decisions made by the Commissioner, and that legal appeals from decisions go directly to the Law Court rather than to the Superior Court.

The state of Maine failed to meet the proposed goal of installing 2,000 megawatts of wind power capacity by 2015. In 2019, the state of Maine had approximately 923 megawatts of installed capacity.¹⁶² Many of the subsequent recommendations of the Task Force on Wind Power Development have since been incorporated into the Maine Wind Energy Act. There have also been several revisions to the Maine Wind Energy Act, which are detailed in a later section.

6.2.2 The Department of Environmental Protection

The Maine Department of Environmental Protection is the primary agency responsible for issuing and reviewing decisions relating to wind energy developments. All applications for



new wind farms are submitted to the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP).¹⁶³ The DEP is also responsible for enforcing the Site Location and Development Act, along with implementing the Maine Wind Energy Act.¹⁶⁴ The Department is organized into four key bureaus: the Bureau of Air Quality, the Bureau of Land Resources, the Bureau of Remediation and Waste Management, and the Bureau of Water Quality.¹⁶⁵ The Office of the Commissioner oversees the entirety of the organization. Under the Maine Wind Energy Act, the DEP commissioner is responsible for issuing all permits for wind farm applications in Expedited Permitting Areas. The Board of Environmental Protection serves as an appeals board for decisions made by the Commissioner. The Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Protection is appointed by the Governor and confirmed by the Maine State Senate.¹⁶⁶

6.2.3 The Maine Land Use Planning Commission

The Maine Land Use Planning Commission serves as the planning and zoning authority for the unorganized and de-organized areas of the state of Maine, including townships and plantations.

Prior to 2012, the Maine Land Use Planning Commission (LUPC) was responsible for handling the siting of all wind energy developments in unorganized and de-organized areas of Maine, both those within Expedited Permitting Areas and those that are not within such areas. Since 2012, the siting for all grid-scale wind developments occurs under the Maine Department of Environmental Conservation. Projects in areas of jurisdiction have to receive a certification from the Land Use Planning Commission prior to submission of an application. This certification requires that a given project comply with land use standards enforced by the Commission.¹⁶⁷ The Maine Land Use Planning Commission is also responsible for handling the permitting for offshore wind projects. The Commission is composed of nine members. Eight of the seats are filled by the counties with the most acreage within the unorganized and de-organized areas of the State, while the ninth seat is appointed by the governor.¹⁶⁸ Total area under the jurisdiction of the LUPC encompasses over ten million acres, or over half of total land area in the state of Maine.¹⁶⁹

6.2.4 The Maine Board of Environmental Protection

The Maine Board of Environmental Protection is a seven-member board whose members are appointed by the Governor of Maine and confirmed by the Legislature.¹⁷⁰ Although the Board is part of the Department of Environmental Protection, it has independent decision-making authority in the areas of its responsibility. The Board of Environmental Protection handles all appeals of decisions made by the Commissioner for the Department of Environmental Conservation. The Board also has rulemaking authority.¹⁷¹ Licenses for



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

projects of statewide significance are all issued by the Maine Board of Environmental Protection.

The passage of the Maine Wind Energy Act in 2008 forced the Maine Board of Environmental Protection to develop new rules regarding the interpretation and implementation of the provisions of the law. In 2011, the Maine Board of Environmental Protection voted to impose more stringent noise regulations. The Board lowered the maximum allowable noise limit from 42 decibels to 40 decibels between 7:00 PM and 7:00 AM as measured from houses and other locations within one mile of a turbine. ¹⁷²

Another important development regarding the Maine Board of Environmental Protection occurred in 2014, when the Maine Supreme Court affirmed the authority of the Board of Environmental Protection to review decisions of the Commissioner of the Maine DEP.¹⁷³ The case arose after a wind farm developer called Passadumkeag Windpark sought approval from the Department of Environmental Protection for the development of a wind farm on property owned by Penobscot Forest in Grand Falls Township.¹⁷⁴ The DEP commissioner initially denied the application; however, the developer appealed to the Board of Environmental Protection, who approved the application. Opponents of the project eventually appealed the decision to the Maine Law Court. The Court found that the Board of Environmental Protection did, in fact, have the authority to review decisions of the Maine DEP Commissioner.

6.2.5 Municipal Governments

All municipal governments have the right to issue ordinances concerning the siting of new wind farms. Although there is no statewide mandate discussing how municipalities should design such ordinances, municipal governments can look to the Maine Model Wind Ordinance for guidance. As discussed earlier, the authority for approving grid-scale wind developments ultimately lies with the Department of Environmental Protection; however, developers are required to consult with affected communities prior to their submission of an application to develop a new wind farm.

6.2.6 Wind Farm Developers

There are several wind farm developers that are active in the state of Maine. Patriot Renewables currently owns and operates four wind farms in Maine, including Saddleback Ridge, Spruce Mountain Wind, Beaver Ridge Wind, and Canton Mountain Wind.¹⁷⁵ Patriot Renewables is a subsidiary of a construction and development firm called Jay Cashman, which has a comprehensive portfolio of companies and services in civil engineering.¹⁷⁶ Novatus Energy is also particularly active in the state of Maine. The firm



operates three sites in the state, including Oakfield, Bingham, and Hancock developments. Aside from its operations in Maine, the firm also owns utility-scale wind and solar projects across 11 states.¹⁷⁷

6.3 Wind Energy as a Political Issue in the State of Maine

The development of wind energy is frequently a highly contentious and partisan issue in the state of Maine. The Maine Wind Energy Act was particularly instrumental in bringing the issue of wind farm development to the forefront of Maine politics. Since the passage of the bill, there have been multiple attempts to weaken the legislation.

One of the most controversial parts of the Maine Wind Energy Act was its limitation of visual impact studies to all areas within eight horizontal miles of the development. In 2017, a bill–LD 1810, HP 1255– aimed to increase this limit from eight miles to 40 miles.¹⁷⁸ The bill ultimately did not pass the legislature. A similar bill–LD 901, HP 629– aimed to increase this limit from eight miles to 15 miles.¹⁷⁹ It passed both the Maine House and Senate, but was ultimately vetoed by then-Governor LePage, who claimed that it would create more work for the Maine Department of Environmental Protection and Land Use Planning commission.¹⁸⁰ He also claimed that the bill would allow the legislature to "involve itself in the decisions of the agencies [thus further] politicizing what should be [a] technical and science-based process."¹⁸¹

In 2015, the Maine state legislature passed "An Act to Improve Regulatory Consistency."¹⁸² The legislation provided a way for unorganized townships and plantations to opt out of the expedited permitting area process via a petition process. Under this new law, ten percent of registered voters who voted in the last gubernatorial election had to sign a petition to exit the expedited permitting process.¹⁸³ After an area had met this threshold, the Land Use Planning Commission also had to evaluate and approve the petition.¹⁸⁴ This evaluation was based on a determination of whether or not the removal of the unorganized area of land would (1) have an unreasonable adverse effect on the goals of the state for wind energy, and (2) would be consistent with the values and goals in the Comprehensive Land Use Plan for the Unorganized Territories, which outlines the objectives and purposes of the Maine Land Use Planning Commission.¹⁸⁵ Since the passage of the law, over 730,000 acres have been removed from the original 3.4 million acres deemed as Expedited Permitting Areas.¹⁸⁶

In 2018, then-Governor of Maine Paul LePage signed a moratorium prohibiting state agencies from approving new wind farms in most of Maine.¹⁸⁷ He stated that the moratorium would remain in place until the Maine Wind Energy Advisory Commission reported on the economic impact of wind energy and recommended potential regulatory



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

changes.¹⁸⁸ This commission was particularly controversial, as its meetings were all closed to the public and not subject to the state's Freedom of Access Act. The Conservation Law Foundation, an environmental advocacy group based in New England, sued the administration. The foundation claimed that the executive order issued by the Governor was unconstitutional. The lawsuit was ultimately dismissed in Maine Superior Court, stating that conservation groups had not proven that the moratorium had actually harmed existing wind turbine projects.¹⁸⁹

The Maine Wind Energy Advisory Commission met for a total of seven times, before being disbanded in early 2019.¹⁹⁰ All meetings were made open to the public. It ultimately issued a relatively insignificant report detailing areas regarding wind energy that should be further researched. No budget had been allocated to the Commission for research, studies or analysis, meaning that it was limited to materials available from "Maine Government resources, public email comments, reviews of literature and studies available on the internet and knowledge and research of individual committee members."¹⁹¹

In 2019, the new Governor Janet Mills signed an executive order ending the moratorium on new wind developments.¹⁹² Although the moratorium signed by Governor LePage was relatively short-lived, it undeniably slowed down the progress of wind energy development in the state of Maine. Although no developers canceled projects or announced plans to abandon the state under the moratorium, many suspended the planning work for new wind farms.¹⁹³

Moving into the future, wind farm siting will continue to be a contentious issue in the state of Maine. There are two wind farms–RoxWind, a four-turbine, 15.2-megawatt development in Western Maine, along with Weaver Wind, a 22-turbine, 72.6-megawatt development in Bar Harbor, Maine–that are currently in the permitting and pre-development process.¹⁹⁴ In addition, Maine is currently developing an offshore wind farm called Deepwater Wind.¹⁹⁵ As Maine continues to grow its renewable energy sector, the siting of new wind farms is likely to remain a contentious issue.

6.4 Storage of Electricity Generated from Wind Energy

Although the state of Maine has made great strides in the development of wind energy, the storage of electricity generated from wind developments still remains a major challenge. Transmission lines in Maine are oftentimes too weak to carry all the power generated by wind farms.¹⁹⁶ As a result, grid operators oftentimes engage in curtailment, or ordering wind energy developments to reduce output or stop running.¹⁹⁷ To improve the efficiency of renewable energy in Maine, it is vital that the state further develop battery storage systems as well as transmission line networks.



Although Maine currently does not have major storage capacities for electricity generated by wind energy, the state has commissioned several studies to look into this technology. In December 2019, the Commission to Study the Economic, Environmental, and Energy Benefits of Energy Storage to the Maine Electricity Industry completed its study regarding the future of battery storage in the state of Maine.¹⁹⁸ The Commission recommended that the state set a short-term goal of reaching 100 megawatts of storage capacity by 2025 to signal to investors and developers that the state had a commitment to developing battery storage systems.¹⁹⁹ To meet this goal, the Commission recommended that the state create an incentive for private-sector firms to develop energy storage projects that are paired with renewable energy.²⁰⁰

7. NEW HAMPSHIRE

This section provides an overview of grid-scale wind farm siting processes in New Hampshire. It discusses the application process as well as the major stakeholders to the approval process, along with relevant rules and regulations concerning grid-scale wind developments.

7.1 The Wind Farm Approval Process in the State of New Hampshire

All applications for a certificate to build a wind energy facility in New Hampshire must be filed with the chairperson of the Site Evaluation Committee (SEC), the primary body responsible for reviewing and approving the siting of new utility-scale energy production facilities.²⁰¹ Each application must provide all necessary information to meet the requirements of each state and federal agency with permitting or regulatory authority over the proposed facility. These requirements include information such as the type and size of each major part of the proposed facility, the preferred choice of the applicant and other alternatives considered available for the site, and the proposals by the applicant for studying and solving environmental problems.²⁰² Upon the filing of an application, the SEC forwards a copy to all state agencies having permitting or other regulatory authority. If the application does not contain sufficient information for the purposes of any of the relevant state agencies, that agency notifies the committee and specifies what information the applicant must supply.²⁰³

The committee must decide whether or not to accept an application within 60 days of filing. If the application is deemed incomplete, the applicant has 10 days to amend the application and submit a new, corrected version. All state agencies with permitting or other regulatory authority must report their progress to the committee within 150 days of the acceptance of an application, defining draft permit conditions and specifying any additional information



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

needed to make a final decision on the parts of the application relevant to its jurisdiction. These agencies must then submit to the committee a final decision on the parts of the application within their purview within 240 days after the application has been accepted. Finally, the committee must either issue or deny a certificate within 365 days of the acceptance of an application.²⁰⁴

In order to receive a certificate, the applicant must have adequate financial, technical, and managerial capability to assure the construction and operation of the facility in continuing compliance with the terms and conditions of the certificate. The site and facility must also not have an unreasonable effect on the orderly development of the region, aesthetics, historic sites, air and water quality, the natural environment, and public health. Additionally, it is necessary that the recipient of a certificate act in the interest of the public, as determined by the SEC.²⁰⁵

In December 2015, the Site Evaluation Committee adopted new rules governing the siting of grid-scale energy projects. These rules provided additional specifications for wind farm developers. The new rules concern notifying all abutting property owners of wind system projects during the pre-application public information session; demonstrating full control of the project site, including turbine sites, transmission line, and substation sites before an application is considered by the SEC; and performing an aesthetics and visual impact analysis which must extend to a minimum of a ten-mile radius from each turbine. These rules also require the designing of a decommissioning plan prepared by an independent, qualified person. This plan details the eventual removal of all structures at the energy site at the end of their useful life and processes for restoring the site.²⁰⁶

At least 30 days before filing an application for a certificate with the SEC, an applicant must hold at least one public session in each county where the proposed facility is to be constructed and must publish a notice about the meeting no less than 14 days before it takes place. Upon the receipt of an application for a certificate, the attorney general appoints an assistant attorney general as a counsel for the public, who represents the public by seeking to protect the environment and ensuring that the development provides adequate energy.²⁰⁷

Within 45 days of acceptance of an application for a certificate, the applicant must again hold at least one public information session with a notice no less than 14 days before it takes place, with the SEC administrator or other designee presiding, in each county where the proposed facility is to be located.²⁰⁸ In these sessions, information on the location and plans for the proposed facility and public education regarding the SEC application review process must be presented. Within 90 days after acceptance of an application, a public hearing must be jointly held by the Site Evaluation Committee and other state agencies in each county where the proposed facility is to be located.²⁰⁹ Additional public hearings may



be held in Concord or any of the counties in which the facility is to be located. The SEC must consider and assess all evidence presented at public hearings and all written information submitted by the public before, during, and after public hearings. All proceedings are open to the public.²¹⁰

7.2 Parties to the Approval Process

There are a variety of public- and private-sector groups that serve as stakeholders in the approval process for new wind farms. Public sector groups include the New Hampshire Site Evaluation Committee, state regulatory agencies, and local municipalities. However, given that wind energy in New Hampshire is a relatively young industry—only 2.38 percent of energy needs in the state are met via wind power—there are at present no significant private sector groups to discuss.²¹¹ There are no significant wind farm developers in the state, nor are there any particular non-profit groups protesting wind farm developments.

State agencies with permitting or other regulatory authority may participate in committee proceedings. These agencies review proposals and permit requests and submit draft permit terms to the committee, identify concerns about the proposal, and when issues are raised, designate witnesses before the committee to provide input and answer questions. Additionally, within 30 days of the receipt of notification of proceeding, state agencies not having authority but wishing to participate may advise the committee and be allowed to do so if the committee determines that a material interest in the proceedings is demonstrated.²¹²

7.2.1 The Site Evaluation Committee

In New Hampshire, the Site Evaluation Committee is the primary body responsible for reviewing and approving the siting, construction, and operation of energy facilities. The committee is also responsible for monitoring and enforcing the compliance of approved facilities with the conditions of their approval certificates. All proposed energy facility siting projects exceeding 30 megawatts in capacity fall under the jurisdiction of the SEC. The SEC also handles other projects relating to storage, delivery, and production of energy.²¹³ In addition, renewable energy facilities capable of producing between five and 30 megawatts may also fall under the jurisdiction of the SEC if deemed necessary by the committee, either by its own motion or at the request of the developers.²¹⁴

Following a two-year intensive study on the siting process, in 2014, the New Hampshire legislature passed Senate Bill 245, which made changes to the composition and review process of the SEC and laid out the current guidelines for the application and approval



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

process for the siting of energy facilities—including industrial wind farms—which this section outlines.²¹⁵

The SEC includes nine members: three commissioners of the Public Utilities Commission, the chairperson of which is the chairperson of the SEC; the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Services, who is the vice-chairperson of the committee; the Commissioner of the Department of Business and Economics Affairs, or a designee; and the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation. Other members include the Commissioner of the Department of Natural and Cultural Resources, the Director of the Division of Historical Resources, or a designee; and two members of the public, appointed by the Governor and confirmed by the New Hampshire Executive Council. One of these members must be an attorney in good standing with the NH Bar Association. Both members must have expertise and experience relevant to siting, planning, business, or finance.²¹⁶

The chairperson serves as the chief executive of the committee. This person has the power to delegate to other members the duties of the presiding officer, perform administrative actions for the committee, and form subcommittees to consider and make decisions on applications. These decisions include the issuance of certificates which may be considered the committee. A sub-committee may have no fewer than seven members, two of which are public members with the remaining five or more selected by the chairperson from among the state agency members of the committee.²¹⁷

7.2.2 Other State Agencies

Other state agencies that are parties to the wind farm approval process in the state of New Hampshire include the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, the Department of Safety, the Department of Transportation, and the Division of Historical Resources. In the wind farm siting process, the Department of Environmental Services has jurisdiction and regulatory power over the impact of projects on wetlands, pollution discharge, alteration of terrain, and air and water quality certifications.²¹⁸ The New Hampshire Department of Transportation regulates the transportation of oversized wind farm components on highways.²¹⁹ During the construction of wind farm foundations, the Department of Safety has authority over the provision of blasting permits to developers, which are necessary for clearing the land on which a wind farm is to be sited.²²⁰ In the event that a proposed wind farm has the potential to affect historic sites, the Division of Historical Resources can consult with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to mitigate such effects.²²¹



7.2.3 Municipalities

The SEC must consider the input of municipal and regional planning boards and commissions regarding the potential effect of a facility on the development of the region. Similar to relevant state agencies, municipalities in which the proposed facility is located may request through the committee that the applicant provide additional information sessions to inform the public of the proposed project.²²²

All wind energy facilities not governed by the SEC fall under the jurisdiction of local communities. However, state law prohibits municipalities from adopting ordinances or regulations which unreasonably limit the installation or performance of wind energy facilities. Prohibited ordinances include those that ban small wind energy systems in all districts within a municipality, those that require a setback from property boundaries more than 150 percent the height of the tower and blades height, and those that set a noise limit lower than specified by the Site Evaluation Committee.²²³

7.3 Application Fees

Developers applying to build a wind energy facility must pay a \$50,000 base charge plus \$1,000 per megawatt for the first 40 megawatts and \$1,500 per megawatt for each megawatt in excess of 40 megawatts.²²⁴ There are also additional filing fees for administrative proceedings. These include a \$10,500 fee for the following requests: petition for committee jurisdiction, petition for declaratory ruling, certificate transfer of ownership, request for exemption, and request to modify a certificate. If heard by a three-member subcommittee, the fee is only \$3,000.²²⁵

7.4 Storage of Electricity Generated from Wind Energy

As of the end of 2019, New Hampshire does not have any major battery storage capacity.²²⁶ There is currently a battery storage system that is being considered in the town of Littleton; however, there have been safety concerns regarding the storage system.²²⁷ The future status of this system is uncertain.

There have been programs to establish smaller household-level batteries. These smaller batteries are built into the electrical systems of homes. They store excess electricity generated by renewable energy developments and release the electricity into household electrical systems to lower systemwide demand during peak hours.²²⁸ In January 2019, the Public Utilities Commission approved a pilot program of household–level storage to be administered by the company Liberty Utilities.²²⁹ The firm will install up to 200 batteries in the homes of select customers.²³⁰



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

8. SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

The three states of New Hampshire, Maine, and New York each present unique ways for the siting of grid-scale wind developments. This section summarizes our findings for each of these states.

In New York, the State Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment handles the siting for all wind generation facilities that produce more than 25 megawatts of power.²³¹ The State Board is composed of the chair of the Department of Public Service, who serves as the chair of the siting board; the commissioner of the Department of Environmental Conservation; the CEO of Empire State Development; and the commissioner of the New York Department of Health.²³² There are also two public members who are added to the commission, both of whom reside within the municipality in which the facility is proposed to be located.²³³ One of these public members is appointed by the President Pro Tempore of the Senate; another is appointed by the Speaker of the New York Assembly.²³⁴

In Maine, all wind energy projects are sited under one of three pieces of legislation: the Maine Wind Energy Act, the Site Location of Development Act, or the Natural Resources Protection Act. All wind farms that produce more than three acres of impervious surfaces are considered grid scale projects.²³⁵ Non-grid scale projects are sited under the Natural Resources Protection Act.²³⁶ Grid scale projects are sited under either the Site Location of Development Act or the Maine Wind Energy Act.²³⁷ If a grid-scale project is located within an Expedited Permitting Area, it is sited under the Maine Wind Energy Act; if not, it is sited under the Site Location of Development Act.²³⁸

Projects sited under the Maine Wind Energy Act feature a less stringent scenic impacts assessment and a more expedited permitting process. All applications are reviewed directly by the Maine Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Protection. All appeals of decisions made by the Commissioner are made directly to the Board of Environmental Protection, whose decisions can then be appealed to the Maine Law Court. In the event that a project is being sited in an unorganized or de-organized area of Maine, applications also require a certification from the Land Use Protection Commission. This certification is granted if the project is found to abide by the land use standards enforced by the Commission.²³⁹

In New Hampshire, all applications for a certificate to build a new wind energy facility must be filed with the chairperson of the Site Evaluation Committee. The Site Evaluation Committee is composed of nine members: three commissioners of the Public Utilities



Commission, the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Services, the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation, the Commissioner of the Department of Natural and Cultural Resources, the Director of the Division of Historical Resources, and two members of the public.²⁴⁰ These members of the public are appointed by the governor and confirmed by the New Hampshire Executive Council.²⁴¹

One member must be an attorney in good standing with the New Hampshire Bar Association.²⁴² Both members must have expertise and experience related to siting, planning, business, or finance. The chairperson of the Site Evaluation Committee is the chairperson of the Public Utilities Commission, while the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Services serves as the vice-chairperson of the Site Evaluation Committee.²⁴³

9. POLICY OPTIONS

The state of New York presents a unique method of incorporating the opinions and concerns of local communities into the siting of utility projects that are of statewide significance. As discussed earlier, the New York State Board on Electric Generation and Siting includes two members from the community in which the wind farm is to be sited, along with the commissioners of state agencies and organizations that have potentially conflicting interests relating to a proposed wind energy development. The Department of Environmental Conservation, for example, has an interest in seeing that the given wind development does not negatively impact the environment. The New York State Energy Research and Development Agency, on the other hand, has an interest in ensuring that the wind energy development contributes meaningfully to the state's overall renewable energy goals.

The structure of the New York State Board on Electric Generation and Siting also reduces the likelihood of regulatory capture, a condition in which the board is eventually dominated by the industry it is charged with regulating. The members of the board are all drawn from different agencies that have varying regulatory interests. At the same time, local interests are directly represented via placement of community members on the board. For a given industry to "capture" the New York State Board on Electric Generation and Siting, they would need to have sway over a multitude of agencies that are either directly on the board or are considered automatic statutory parties in hearings regarding any utility project, not to mention the local members who also are placed on the board.

The approval process in New York has fostered a growing wind energy sector in the state. New York was ranked fourteenth in the nation for total megawatts of power generated from wind energy. That being said, the state still has significant progress to be made in making



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

wind energy a part of its overall electrical grid. Only about four percent of power needs in New York are currently met by wind energy.²⁴⁴

Like New York, the New Hampshire Site Evaluation Committee also incorporates the voices of different regulatory bodies with varying interests into the wind farm approval process. The voices of the public are also directly incorporated into the decisions made by the Committee. The New Hampshire Site Evaluation Committee provides an interesting example of how a smaller state with more limited resources handles the siting of complex wind energy projects. Compared to the New York Board on Electric Generation and Siting, the resources of the SEC are relatively limited. The SEC does not have its own budget, meaning that applicants must bear the cost of undertaking special studies and hiring necessary experts and counsel. The SEC also has no dedicated staff; rather, staff are hired on an ad hoc basis to deal with individual applications.²⁴⁵ Members of the Site Evaluation Committee are not only required to handle the responsibilities of their respective agencies but are also required to perform the duties of the Site Evaluation Committee.²⁴⁶ In spite of these handicaps in reviewing new applications, wind energy has still managed to take root in the state of New Hampshire. New Hampshire has 214 megawatts of installed wind capacity, greater than the 149 megawatts of installed capacity in Vermont.²⁴⁷

Among the three states of New York, New Hampshire, and Maine, Maine arguably has the process that is most friendly to the development of wind energy. The establishment of Expedited Permitting Areas in Maine reduces the regulatory hurdles that developers face in many other states, particularly in relation to determining the effect of a wind farm on the overall views of a given area. These Expedited Permitting Areas are located throughout Maine, ranging from the more populated coastlines to the less populated northern areas of the state. At the same time, there are fewer avenues for the input of the opinions of local communities on the siting location of a given wind development. Although wind developers are required to consult with local communities via public hearings, the ultimate decision regarding whether or not a wind farm is approved lies at the state level with the Maine Department of Environmental Protection, the Maine Board of Environmental Protection, or the Land Use Protection Commission. Given that decision-making is concentrated within one agency or commission, as opposed to decentralized among various bodies like in New York and New Hampshire, the Maine wind farm siting process is also far more susceptible to regulatory capture than that of New York or New Hampshire.

10. CONCLUSION

This report has provided commentary on wind farm siting processes in three states. It has also provided information regarding stakeholders to the siting process in each state and provided information regarding rules and laws that impact wind farms. The state of New



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

York presents an interesting method by which the interests of local communities can be incorporated into the evaluation of projects of statewide significance. The state of New Hampshire, meanwhile, provides an example of how a smaller state with more limited resources regulates the siting of complex wind energy developments. Maine is also interesting to examine. Of the three states, the siting processes in Maine are arguably the friendliest to the approval of new wind farms. Such a conclusion is supported by the rapid growth of wind energy in the state, along with the various processes designed to expedite the development of wind projects. Of the three states, Maine also sources the highest percentage of its electricity from wind energy. Moving forward, the Vermont State Legislature has a multitude of policy options to consider when changing the zoning processes for wind energy developments. In deciding the ultimate path forward, the state of Vermont must seek a compromise between its renewable energy goals and its desire to better incorporate local concerns into the overall wind farm permitting process. It is the hope of the authors that this paper provides some guidance regarding how these goals can best be balanced.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

11. APPENDICES

Appendix A: Current and Proposed Wind Farms in Vermont as of Year-End in 2019

Current Wind Farms in Vermont					
Wind Farm Name	Year Operational	Operator (current)	Production Capacity (MW)	Location	Activist Group Protesting Farm
Searsburg	1996	Green Mountain Power	6.05	Searsburg, VT	
Sheffield	2011	Brookfield Renewable Partners	40	Sheffield, VT	Ridge Protectors
Lowell Mountain	2011	Green Mountain Power	63	Lowell, VT	Lowell Mountain Group
Georgia Mountain	2012	Georgia Mountain Community Wind, LLC	10	Georgia, VT	Citizens for the Preservation of Georgia Mountain
Deerfield Wind (expansion of Searsburg farm)	2011	PPM Energy	30	Searsburg, VT	Save Vermont Ridgelines

Source: <u>http://www.aweo.org/windprojects.php</u>



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

Proposed Wind Farms in Vermont

Wind Farm	Year Applied for Permit	Developer	Production Capacity (MW)	Location	Activist Group Protesting Farm
Dairy Air Farm	2016; ended pursuit of permit 2020	Allearth Renewables	2.2	Holland, VT	Citizens for Responsible Energy
Kidder Hill	2017; withdrew application in 2018	Kidder Hill Community Wind	5	Lowell, VT	No Kidder Hill Wind
Lowell Mountain, Eden	2013; withdrew application	BNE Energy	Not Specified	Lowell, VT	Lowell Mountain Group
Ricker Mountain	2010; withdrew application	Green Mountain Clean Energy	Not Specified	Bolton, VT	
East Haven, Ferdinand, Brighton	2007; withdrew application 2007	EMDC	53	Brighton, VT	Kingdom Commons Group
Dutch Hill	2005; withdrew application 2010	Noble Environmental Power	45	Heartwellville, VT	
	Source	: http://www.aweo.	org/windprojects.	php	

Source: https://www.maine.gov/dacf/lupc/projects/wind_expedited_area/Summary.pdf



Appendix B: Map of Expedited Permitting Areas in Maine





Appendix C: Model Wind Ordinance Suggested Classifications of Wind Turbines

Suggested Classifications of Wind Turbines Under the Model Wind Ordinance

Туре	Number of Turbines	Turbine Height	Aggregate Capacity	Site Location of Development Permit
1A	1	80' or less	Less than 100 kw	NA
18	NA	More than 80'	Less than 100 kw	NA
2	NA	NA	100 kw or more	NA
3	NA	NA	100 kw or more	Yes

Source: https://www.hcpcme.org/environment/energy/Model%20Wind%20Energy%20Facility% 20Ordinance%20Presentation.pdf



Appendix D: Energy Portfolios of Maine, New York, and New Hampshire

Source of Energy	Maine: Percent of Energy Needs Met From Given Source	New York: Percent of Energy Needs Met From Given Source	New Hampshire: Percent of Energy Needs Met From Given Source
Hydropower	30.79%	22.03%	6.87%
Biomass	24.90%	1.43%	7.75%
Wind	23.80%	3.66%	2.28%
Natural Gas	15.91%	37.17%	19.96%
Nuclear Energy	N/A	33.81%	60.76%
Coal	0.82%	0.32%	1.91%
Oil	0.31%	0.37%	0.17%
Solar	0.11%	0.49%	N/A

Selected Statistics on Maine, New York, and New Hampshire

Sources: https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/nh;

https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/me ; https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/ny



Appendix E: Unorganized and De-Organized Areas of Maine



Unorganized and De-Organized Areas of Maine

Source: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/17/us/in-maine-local-control-is-a-luxury-fewer-towns-can-afford.html</u>



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

12. REFERENCES

¹ "Climate Change." Vermont Department of Health. Vermont Department of Health, March 22, 2019. <u>https://www.healthvermont.gov/health-environment/climate-health/climate-change</u>.

² "Renewables." Renewables | Department of Public Service. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://publicservice.vermont.gov/renewable_energy.

³ "Wind Power Projects in Vermont [AWEO.org]." Industrial Wind Energy Opposition. Accessed March 1, 2020. http://www.aweo.org/windprojects.php.

⁴ "Wind Energy in Vermont." WINDExchange. WINDExchange. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/vt.

⁵ Ibid.

⁶ McCullum, April. "Swanton Wind Application Withdrawn." Burlington Free Press. Accessed November 3, 2019. <u>https://www.burlingtonfreepress.com/story/news/local/vermont/2017/11/27/swanton-wind-project-paused-application-withdrawn/899058001/.</u>

⁷ VPR. "Vt. Supreme Court Upholds Lowell Wind Permits." Welcome to the VPR Archive, October 19, 2012. <u>https://archive.vpr.org/vpr-news/vt-supreme-court-upholds-lowell-wind-permits/</u>
 ⁸ Ibid.

⁹ "Act 250 and Section 248 Information." Act 250 and Section 248 Information | Agency of Natural Resources. Accessed November 3, 2019. https://anr.vermont.gov/planning/act250-section248-info.
 ¹⁰ "Vermont Commission on Wind Energy Regulatory Policy." Department of Public Service, December

15, 2004; page 2-6;

https://publicservice.vermont.gov/sites/dps/files/documents/Renewable_Energy/Resources/Wind/WindCo mmissionFinalReport-12-15-04.pdf. Accessed November 3, 2019.

¹¹ Ibid.

¹² Ibid.

¹³ "Commissioners." Commissioners | Public Utility Commission. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://puc.vermont.gov/about-us/commissioners.

¹⁴ Ibid.

¹⁵ Ibid., 4-14.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ "Vermont Commission on Wind Energy Regulatory Policy.", 2.7.

18 Ibid.

19 Ibid.

²⁰ Bill Status H. 467.

²¹ Agnew, Owen. "Vermont Is Currently Enacting Some Of The Most Restrictive Rules On Wind Energy In The US." CleanTechnica, July 18, 2017. https://cleantechnica.com/2017/07/16/vermont-currently-enacting-restrictive-rules-wind-energy-us/.

²² Ibid.

²³ "Wind Power." Wind Power - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/energy/40966.html.

²⁴ "Wind Energy in Maine." WINDExchange. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/me.

²⁵ "Wind Energy in New York." WINDExchange. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/ny.



²⁶ "Getting an Environmental Permit." Getting an Environmental Permit - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. New York State Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/6230.html.

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ "Step 6 Preparation of the Draft EIS." Step 6 Preparation of the Draft EIS - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. New York State Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/6424.html.

²⁹ "Step 11 Preparation of the Final EIS." Step 11 Preparation of the Final EIS - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. New York State Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/6424.html.

³⁰ Ibid.

³¹ Agresta, Paul. "Article 10 and the Siting of Major Electric Generation Facilities in New York State.", 15. *Government and Law Policy Journal* 15, no. 1 (2013): 13–19. https://www.tughill.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/11/Agreeta_Article_10 with Penrint Permission pdf

content/uploads/2016/11/Agresta-Article-10-with-Reprint-Permission.pdf.

³² Ibid.

- ³³ Ibid., 15. ³⁴ Ibid.
- ³⁵ Ibid., 16.
- ³⁶ Ibid.
- ³⁷ Ibid.
- ³⁸ Ibid., 17.
- ³⁹ Ibid., 17.
- ⁴⁰ Ibid., 17.
- ⁴¹ Ibid., 18.
- ⁴² Ibid.

⁴³ Ibid.

⁴⁴ Ibid

⁴⁵ "Tell Me More about NYS Freshwater Wetlands." NYS Wetlands. Accessed March 2, 2020. http://www.dec.ny.gov/gis/erm/wetlands.html.

⁴⁶ "Freshwater Wetlands Program." Freshwater Wetlands Program - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/lands/4937.html.

 ⁴⁷ "Protection of Waters Program." Protection of Waters Program - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/6042.html.
 ⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁴⁹ "Coastal Erosion Management Permit Program." Coastal Erosion Management Permit Program - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 2, 2020.

https://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/6064.html.

⁵⁰ Ibid.

⁵¹ "New York's Endangered Species Regulations." New York's Endangered Species Regulations - NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 2, 2020.

https://www.dec.ny.gov/animals/68645.html.

⁵² Ibid.

⁵³ Ibid.

⁵⁴ "Guidelines for Conducting Bird and Bat Studies at Commercial Wind Farm Projects.," 5. New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, June 2016.

https://www.dec.ny.gov/docs/wildlife_pdf/winguide16.pdf.

⁵⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁶ Ibid., 15.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

57 Ibid.

⁵⁸ "Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment." Siting Board Home. Accessed March 2, 2020.

http://www3.dps.ny.gov/W/PSCWeb.nsf/All/1392EC6DD904BBC285257F4E005BE810?OpenDocument. ⁵⁹ Agresta, 14.

⁶⁰ Ibid., 14.

⁶¹ Ibid., 15.

⁶² "Annual Training Requirement." NYSDOS Division of Local Government Services. Department of State, Division of Local Government. Accessed March 2, 2020.

https://www.dos.ny.gov/lg/onlinetraining/planning_board_overview_courseoutline.html.

⁶³ "Siting Backyard Wind Systems.", 10. Government Law Center of Albany Law School, June 1, 2011. https://www.albanylaw.edu/media/user/esb/Siting_Backyard_Wind_Systems_080311.pdf.

⁶⁴ "Permittiing.," 3.

65 Ibid.

⁶⁶ "About the Department of Environmental Conservation." The New York Department of Environmental Conservation . Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://dec.vermont.gov/about-dec.

⁶⁷ Ibid.

⁶⁸ "About NYSERDA." NYSERDA. New York State Energy Research and Development Authority. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/About.

⁶⁹ Ibid.

⁷⁰ "Toward a Clean Energy Future: A Strategic Outlook 2020-2023.", 14. New York State Environmental Research and Development Authority. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/About/Publications/Program-Planning-Status-and-Evaluation-Reports/Strategic-Outlook.

⁷¹ "NY-Sun (Solar Initiative)." NYSERDA. New York State Environmental Research and Developmental Authority. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Programs/NY-Sun.

⁷² "Agent for Greater Private Sector Investment in Sustainable Infrastructure." NY Green Bank. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://greenbank.ny.gov/About/About.

 ⁷³ "Board Governance." NYSERDA. New York State Environmental Research and Development Authority. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/About/Board-Governance.
 ⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ "Governor Cuomo Announces Green New Deal Included in 2019 Executive Budget." Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, January 30, 2019. https://www.governor.ny.gov/news/governor-cuomo-announces-green-new-deal-included-2019-executive-budget.

77 Ibid.

⁷⁸ "Farm Facts." Maple Ridge Wind Farm. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://mapleridgewindfarm.co/.

⁷⁹ "EDP Renewables." EDP Renewables. Accessed March 1, 2020. <u>https://www.edpr.com/en</u>

⁸⁰ "Wind Farms." EDP Renewables. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://www.edprnorthamerica.com/farms/wind-farms

⁸¹ "Bull Run Wind Energy Farm." EDP Renewables. Accessed March 1, 2020. <u>https://bullrunwind.invenergyllc.com/</u>

⁸² "New York State's Article 10 Process." Lighthouse Wind. Accessed March 2, 2020. https://www.lighthousewind.com/article 10.

⁸³ Ibid.

⁸⁴ Ibid.

⁸⁵ Ibid.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

⁸⁶ Trabish, Herman K. "Will Batteries Do for Wind What They're Doing for Solar?" Utility Dive, May 31, 2018. https://www.utilitydive.com/news/what-about-wind-plus-storage-its-not-like-solar-plus-storage-atall-or-i/524429/.

87 "Energy Storage." NYSERDA. Accessed March 19, 2020. https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Programs/Energy-Storage.

⁸⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁹ Ibid.

⁹⁰ Spector, Julian. "Enel Builds New York City's Biggest Battery, With a Twist." Enel Builds New York City's Biggest Battery, With a Twist | Greentech Media, Greentech Media, December 9, 2019.

https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/enel-is-back-in-new-york-city-with-a-bigger-battery.

⁹¹ Ibid.

⁹² Ibid.

⁹³ Ibid.

⁹⁴ Nogrady, Bianca. "Build a Better Battery for Wind and Solar Storage, and the Energy Sector Will Beat a Path to Your Door." GreenBiz. GreenBiz Group Inc., October 22, 2019.

https://www.greenbiz.com/article/build-better-battery-wind-and-solar-storage-and-energy-sector-will-beatpath-your-door. ⁹⁵ Ibid.

⁹⁶ "Guidebook for the Maine Model Wind Energy Facility Ordinance." n.d. Maine State Planning Office. ⁹⁷ "Wind Energy Developments." Wind Energy Developments, Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/land/sitelaw/wind/index.html.

⁹⁸ Ibid.

99 Ibid.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid.

¹⁰¹ Ibid.

¹⁰² "Natural Resources Protection Act (NRPA)." Natural Resources Protection Act ("NRPA Page"), Bur. of Land & Water Quality, Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Maine Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/land/nrpa/.

¹⁰³ "Application for Siting Certification and Natural Resource Protection Act Permit for Small-Scale Wind Energy Developments." Maine Department of Environmental Conservation, n.d.

https://www.maine.gov/dep/land/nrpa/certification.pdf.

¹⁰⁴ Ibid.

¹⁰⁵ "Wind Energy Developments."

¹⁰⁶ Ibid.

¹⁰⁷ "Site Location of Development (Site Law)." Site Location of Development, Land Resources, Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Maine Department of Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/land/sitelaw/index.html.

¹⁰⁸ "Site Location of Development (Site Law)." Site Location of Development, Land Resources, Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Accessed February 26, 2020.

https://www.maine.gov/dep/land/sitelaw/.

¹⁰⁹ Ibid.

¹¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹¹ Ibid.

¹¹² Ibid.

¹¹³ Ibid.

¹¹⁴ Ibid.

¹¹⁵ Ibid.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

116 Ibid.

¹¹⁷ Section 10 of Chapter 375 of the Site Location of Development Act.

¹¹⁸ DeWan, Terry. "The Maine Wind Energy Act - In a Time of Change,", 6. 2018.

https://doi.org/10.2737/nrs-gtr-p-183-vcs-6.

¹¹⁹ Ibid., 8.

¹²⁰ "Wind Energy Developments."

¹²¹ Ibid.

¹²² DeWan, 7.

¹²³ Ibid., 6.

¹²⁴ Ibid., 3.

¹²⁵ "An Act To Implement Recommendations of the Governor's Task Force on Wind Power Development." LD 1810, HP 1255, Text and Status, 128th Legislature, Second Regular Session. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/display_ps.asp?paper=HP1255&PID=undefined&snum=128.

Mountains, March 27, 2017. http://friendsofmainesmountains.org/fmm/2017/3/27/maine-wind-energyzone-has-shrunk.

¹²⁷ Richardson, Whit. "Maine Environmental Commissioner Denies First Wind's Proposal for Bowers Mountain." Bangor Daily News. Bangor Daily News, August 6, 2013.

https://bangordailynews.com/2013/08/06/business/maine-environmental-commissioner-denies-first-winds-proposal-for-bowers-mountain/.

¹²⁸ Manahan, Matthew D., and Brian M. Rayback. "Maine Supreme Court Affirms Broad Review Powers for BEP in Clearing Way for Wind Project." Pierce Atwood, October 30, 2014.

https://www.pierceatwood.com/alerts/maine-supreme-court-affirms-broad-review-powers-bep-clearing-way-wind-project.

¹²⁹ "Appealing a Department Licensing Decision." Appealing a Commissioner's Licensing Decision (information Sheet) Maine DEP. Department of Environmental Protection. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/publications/is-appeal.html.

¹³⁰ "Wind Power and Wildlife in Maine: A State-Wide Geographic Analysis of High-Value Wildlife Resources and Wind Power Classes.," 4. Maine Audobon. Maine Audobon, December 2013. https://www.maineaudubon.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Wind-Power-and-Wildlife-Full-Report.pdf.

https://www.maineaudubon.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Wind-Power-and-Wildlife-Full-Report.pdf. ¹³¹ Ibid.

¹³² "Unorganized Territory." Unorganized Territory, Property Tax, MRS. The State of Maine. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/revenue/propertytax/unorganizedterritory/unorganized.htm.
 ¹³³ Chapter 382: Wind Energy Act Standards.

¹³⁴ Ibid.

¹³⁵ Ibid., 1.

¹³⁶ Ibid., 7.

¹³⁷ Ibid., 9.

¹³⁸ "Maine Model Wind Facility Ordinance." Maine State Planning Office. Accessed March 1, 2020.
 https://www.maine.gov/dacf/municipalplanning/docs/draft_windenergyfacilityorgguidebook_feb2010.pdf.
 ¹³⁹ Ibid., 12.

¹⁴⁰ Ibid., 7.

¹⁴¹"State of Maine Model Comprehensive Wind Energy Facility Ordinance." Hancock County Planning Commission. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.hcpcme.org/environment/energy/Model Wind Energy Facility Ordinance Presentation.pdf.

¹⁴² "Maine Model Wind Facility Ordinance.," 14.

¹⁴³ Ibid.

¹⁴⁴ Ibid., 13.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

¹⁴⁵ Ibid., 14. ¹⁴⁶ Ibid., 12. ¹⁴⁷ Ibid., 14. ¹⁴⁸ Ibid., 18. ¹⁴⁹ Ibid., 10. ¹⁵⁰ Ibid., 19. 151 M.R.S. 35-A §3210 ¹⁵² "Maine Renewable Portfolio Standard (RPS)." Maine.gov. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/mpuc/electricity/RPSMain.htm. ¹⁵³ Ibid. ¹⁵⁴ "Report of the Governor's Task Force on Wind Power Development in Maine: Summary." Governor's Task Force on Wind Power Development in Maine, February 14, 2008. https://www.nrcm.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/09/WindPowerTaskForceSummary.pdf. ¹⁵⁵ Ibid., 1. 156 Ibid. ¹⁵⁷ "Report of the Governor's Task Force on Wind Power Development in Maine: Summary.", 1. 158 Ibid. 159 Ibid. ¹⁶⁰ DeWan, 9. ¹⁶¹ "Report of the Governor's Task Force on Wind Power Development in Maine: Summary.", 1. ¹⁶² "Wind Energy in Maine." WINDExchange. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/me#capacity. ¹⁶³ "Wind Energy Developments." ¹⁶⁴ Ibid. ¹⁶⁵ "About the Maine Department of Environmental Protection." About Us, Maine DEP. Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/about/index.html. ¹⁶⁶ "Confirmable Appointments." Confirmable Appointments | Office of Governor Janet T. Mills. Accessed March 4, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/governor/mills/about/boards/confirmable. ¹⁶⁷ Stockford, Griffin. "Land Use Planning Commission Grants Certification to CMP's New England Clean Energy Connect Project." WCSH. News Center Maine, January 8, 2020. https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/politics/land-use-planning-commission-grantscertification-to-cmps-new-england-clean-energy-connect-project/97-7f28ca59-09c3-49c5-8bf7-0520418ae260. ¹⁶⁸ "Commissioners." LUPC Commission Board. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dacf/lupc/about/commissioners/index.shtml. ¹⁶⁹ "Maine's Land Use Planning Commission & North Woods Protection." Natural Resources Council of Maine, December 23, 2019. https://www.nrcm.org/programs/forests-wildlife/maine-north-woodsprotection/maine-land-use-planning-commission/. ¹⁷⁰ "Welcome to the Board of Environmental Protection." Board of Environmental Protection. Maine Department of Environmental Protection. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.maine.gov/dep/bep/index.html. ¹⁷¹ Ibid. ¹⁷²Miller, Kevin. "Maine Board of Environmental Protection Endorses Stricter Noise Rules for Wind Farms." Bangor Daily News. Bangor Daily News, September 15, 2011. https://bangordailynews.com/2011/09/15/environment/maine-board-of-environmental-protection-endorsesstricter-noise-rules-for-wind-farms/.

¹⁷³ Manahan, Matthew D., and Brian M. Rayback. "Alerts." Maine Supreme Court Affirms Broad Review Powers for BEP in Clearing Way for Wind Project, October 30, 2014.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

https://www.pierceatwood.com/alerts/maine-supreme-court-affirms-broad-review-powers-bep-clearing-way-wind-project.

¹⁷⁴ Ibid.

¹⁷⁵ "Projects in Operation: Patriot Renewables, LLC." Projects in Operation | Patriot Renewables, LLC. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.patriotrenewables.com/operation/.

¹⁷⁶ "Jay Cashman." Jay Cashman. Jay Cashman. Accessed March 1, 2020. https://www.jaycashman.com/.
 ¹⁷⁷ "About Us." Novatus Energy. Novatus Energy. Accessed March 1, 2020.

https://www.novatusenergy.com/what-we-do/.

¹⁷⁸LD 1810, HP 1255. "An Act to Amend the Laws Governing Expedited Permitting for Wind Energy Development." <u>https://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/display_ps.asp?LD=1810&snum=128</u>

¹⁷⁹ DeWan, 37.

¹⁸⁰ Ibid.

¹⁸¹ Ibid.

¹⁸² Ibid., 33.

¹⁸³ Ibid.

¹⁸⁴ Ibid.

¹⁸⁵ Ibid.

¹⁸⁶ Ibid., 34.

 $^{187}\ https://www.pressherald.com/2019/02/15/mills-signs-executive-order-reversing-lepage-moratorium-on-wind-energy/$

¹⁸⁸ Miller, Kevin. "LePage Blocks New Wind Energy Projects, Creates Secretive Commission to Study Impacts." Press Herald, January 25, 2018. https://www.pressherald.com/2018/01/24/lepage-imposes-moratorium-on-new-wind-energy-permits/?rel=related.

¹⁸⁹ Gheorghiu, Iulia. "Judge Scraps Lawsuit against Maine Wind Moratorium." Utility Dive, July 25, 2018. https://www.utilitydive.com/news/judge-scraps-lawsuit-against-maine-wind-moratorium/528581/.

¹⁹⁰ Maine Wind Energy Advisory Commission Report. <u>https://www.maine.gov/energy/wind-energy-advisory-commission.html</u>

¹⁹¹ Maine Wind Energy Advisory Commission Report., 9.

¹⁹² Acquisto, Alex. "Janet Mills Lifts LePage Ban on New Wind Power Permits in Maine." Bangor Daily News. Bangor Daily News, February 24, 2019. https://bangordailynews.com/2019/02/15/politics/mills-lifts-lepage-ban-on-new-wind-power-permits-in-maine/.

¹⁹³ Opalka, Bill. "Maine's Wind Farm Moratorium Is Over, But How Long Will 'Chilling Effect' Last?" Energy News Network, April 2, 2019. https://energynews.us/2019/04/03/northeast/maines-wind-farm-moratorium-is-over-but-how-long-will-chilling-effect-last/.

194 Ibid.

¹⁹⁵ Casey, Michael. "Region's Leaders Say Offshore Wind in Gulf of Maine Could Provide Critical Energy Source." Press Herald, December 13, 2019. https://www.pressherald.com/2019/12/12/regions-leaders-say-offshore-wind-in-gulf-of-maine-could-provide-critical-energy-source/.

¹⁹⁶ Turkel, Tux. "Study Group Proposes Modest Goals for Maine Renewable Energy Storage." Press Herald, January 9, 2020. https://www.pressherald.com/2020/01/08/study-group-proposes-modest-energy-storage-goals-for-maines-excess-power/.

¹⁹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁹⁸ Ibid.

199 Ibid.

²⁰⁰ Ibid.

²⁰¹ "Chapter 162-H Energy Facility Evaluation, Siting, Construction and Operation." Accessed February 24, 2020. <u>https://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/XII/162-H/162-H-8-a.htm</u>



²⁰² "New Hampshire 10-Year State Energy Strategy," accessed February 26, 2020, https://www.nh.gov/osi/energy/programs/documents/2018-10-year-state-energy-strategy.pdf. ²⁰³ Chapter 162-H. ²⁰⁴ Ibid. ²⁰⁵ Ibid. ²⁰⁶ "Site 100-300." Accessed February 24, 2020. http://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/rules/state_agencies/site100-300.html. ²⁰⁷ Ibid. ²⁰⁸ New Hampshire 10-Year State Energy Strategy. ²⁰⁹ Ibid. ²¹⁰ Chapter 162-H. ²¹¹ "WINDExchange: Wind Energy in New Hampshire." Accessed February 26, 2020. https://windexchange.energy.gov/states/nh. ²¹² Chapter 162-H. ²¹³ New Hampshire 10-Year State Energy Strategy. ²¹⁴ "State Legislative Approaches to Wind Energy Facility Siting." Accessed February 26, 2020. https://www.ncsl.org/research/energy/state-wind-energy-siting.aspx. ²¹⁵ New Hampshire 10-Year State Energy Strategy. ²¹⁶ Chapter 162-H. ²¹⁷ Ibid. ²¹⁸ "Groton Wind New Hampshire Site Evaluation Committee Permit Application." Accessed February 24, 2020. https://www.nhsec.nh.gov/projects/2010-01/documents/100326application.pdf. ²¹⁹ Groton Wind. ²²⁰ Groton Wind. ²²¹ Groton Wind. ²²² Ibid. ²²³ "Section 674:63 Municipal Regulations of Small Wind Energy Systems." Accessed February 24, 2020. http://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/LXIV/674/674-63.htm. ²²⁴ Chapter 162-H. ²²⁵ Chapter 162-H. ²²⁶Brooks, David. "On Battery Storage, N.H. Isn't Even in the Race." Granite Geek, December 6, 2019. https://granitegeek.concordmonitor.com/2019/12/06/on-battery-storage-n-h-isnt-even-in-the-race/. ²²⁷ Allee, Daniela. "Littleton Residents Push Back On Battery Storage Project, Citing Safety Concerns." New Hampshire Public Radio. Accessed March 19, 2020. https://www.nhpr.org/post/littleton-residentspush-back-battery-storage-project-citing-safety-concerns#stream/0. ²²⁸ Spector, Julian. "New Hampshire Approves Groundbreaking Home Battery Pilot to Fight System Peaks." Greentech Media. Greentech Media, January 23, 2019. https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/new-hampshire-approves-groundbreaking-home-batterypilot. ²²⁹ Ibid. ²³⁰ Ibid. ²³¹ Agresta, 15. ²³² Ibid., 14. ²³³ Ibid., 15. ²³⁴ Ibid. ²³⁵ "Wind Energy Developments." ²³⁶ Ibid.

²³⁷ Ibid.



²³⁸ Ibid.

²³⁹ Stockford, Griffin. "Land Use Planning Commission Grants Certification to CMP's New England Clean Energy Connect Project." WCSH. News Center Maine, January 8, 2020. <u>https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/politics/land-use-planning-commission-grants-certification-to-cmps-new-england-clean-energy-connect-project/97-7f28ca59-09c3-49c5-8bf7-0520418ae260.</u>
²⁴⁰ Chapter 162-H.
²⁴¹ Ibid.
²⁴² Ibid.

²⁴⁴ "Wind Energy in New York."

²⁴⁵ "New Hampshire Energy Facilities Siting Process.", 3. Office of Strategic Initiatives. <u>https://www.nh.gov/osi/energy/programs/documents/sb99nh_siting_process.pdf</u>

²⁴⁶ Ibid.

²⁴⁷ "Wind Energy in New Hampshire", "Wind Energy in Vermont".